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for an Official ALA Position Statement as presented in 2007-2008 EBD #12.39. 

DATE:
April 7, 2008
BACKGROUND:

At the 2007 Annual Conference, a number of issues were raised regarding the relationship between ALA officers, staff, committees, divisions and round tables in issuing formal ALA position statements. At that time, the Executive Board requested the Executive Director to develop a protocol or guidelines that would help to clarify how formal positions might be developed so as to minimize the likelihood of disagreement between units and increase the opportunities for consensus building and a consistent single voice for the association.

A preliminary protocol was developed in the Fall of 2007, and after discussion by the Board, the draft document was circulated for discussion by ALA units at the 2008 Midwinter Meeting. All Committees, divisions and round tables were invited to submit comments. To date, comments and suggestions have been received from:

AASL

ACRL

Committee on Legislation

GODORT

IRRT

LAMA

YALSA 

Executive Board member Larry Romans also submitted comments.
Comments focused on a number of issues: concerns on the part of Divisions that any protocol not impede their authority under the ALA Bylaws to speak on behalf of the association in their area of responsibility; concerns on the part of round tables that they be consulted and that their knowledge and expertise be incorporated as statements are developed by other units; concerns on the part of committees that they be able to take timely action when required as authorized in ALA policies. Some responses focused more generally on the need for better ongoing communication and consultation among ALA units in general, a long standing issue for the association.
In fact, these concerns are not mutually exclusive, and the revised protocol seeks to reflect key points raised by all those who commented. The exception is the suggestion that Round Tables be authorized to make statements on behalf of the association, as this change would have to be debated by Council and approved by the membership as a bylaws change.  

The reality is that current ALA policies do provide for the possibility of conflicting statements to be issued by different ALA units, based on differing interpretations of the same ALA policies and principles. There is almost uniform agreement that this is not desirable. While we cannot mandate agreement, we can voice our expectation as leaders that communication and consultation should be the norm, not the exception. Given the gravity of the issues facing the association, libraries and the public that libraries serve the need for real, ongoing communication and collaboration is more critical than ever in this era of instantaneous electronic communication and a rapidly changing media and policy environment. 
April 7, 2008

DRAFT

Protocol

for

Responding to a request for an official ALA position statement
This protocol is intended to serve as a guideline when formal requests or invitations are received for official position statements, including official comments on government rules and regulations. 
Background

The ALA Bylaws and ALA policy 9.1 “Use of ALA’s name and formal relationships” provide the broad framework within which ALA communicates to other organizations and the public:

“All ALA units are responsible to Council which determines policies. Council’s actions, however, may be overset by the membership.

“The association is governed by Council and administered by the Executive Board, which in its role as central management board, appoints the executive director, who is in charge of headquarters and its personnel.

“The executive director delegates authority within ALA headquarters to ALA’s department heads, who in carrying out their assigned duties, are called upon to use ALA’s name, and in that name, to commit the association to programs, activities and binding agreements.

“Divisions are empowered by ALA’s Bylaws ‘to act for the ALA as a whole on any matter determined by council to be the responsibility of the division.’  Authority for acting on behalf of the division rests with the division’s executive board.”
All of the above parties “…who must use ALA’s name in executing their responsibilities or in entering into formal relationships with other organizations abide by stated ALA policies and principles.”

1. Is there already an official position?

If there is an existing ALA policy or a Council resolution, the policy or resolution would serve as the official position of ALA.  In many instances, however, an official position requires an interpretation of ALA policy. Probably the most well known examples of such interpretations are the Intellectual Freedom Committee’s interpretations of the Library Bill of Rights.
2. Who can communicate an official position?

In practice, the President serves as the official spokesperson for the association. The President may delegate this responsibility to others depending on specific circumstances.
In addition, as cited above, the ALA Bylaws give the Divisions the authority to take a position on any matter determined by Council to be the responsibility of the division, within ALA policy, as specified in their Council-approved charges.
Many ALA Committees have also been granted specific responsibilities for the interpretation of ALA policy as part of their Council-approved charges. Examples of this include the Intellectual Freedom Committee, the Committee on Accreditation and the International Relations Committee.
In the case of legislative and regulatory issues, the Committee on Legislation has been specifically charged “To seek rulings and interpretations of laws and regulations affecting the welfare and development of libraries. [and]  To represent the ALA before Executive and Legislative branches of government as required at all levels.” 

3. Who needs to be consulted?

In developing an official position statement, those authorized to do so have a responsibility to consult and communicate with other ALA divisions, round tables and committees that may reasonably have an interest in an issue or who can contribute specialized knowledge and expertise.  This is particularly important where round tables are concerned, as they do not have specific authority to represent the association, but represent important knowledge and perspective.

An example would be the specialized expertise which the Government Documents Round Table members have regarding government information issues, which directly relates to many legislative and regulatory issues. 

The unit authorized to speak on behalf of the association should take the lead in identifying association-wide stakeholders, building ongoing communication channels, initiating dialog, providing a process for deliberation, and seeking to build consensus.

4. What if more than one entity has authority to issue a position statement? What if they disagree on the interpretation of ALA policy?
In certain situations, more than one ALA unit may have the authority to issue a position statement. In other instances, these units may differ in their interpretation of ALA “policy and principles.” An example of this would be legislation related to intellectual freedom issues, where the Committee on Legislation and Intellectual Freedom Committee share responsibility and as a result must work closely together. Another example would be legislation related to school libraries, where the Committee on Legislation and AASL share responsibility. Many such examples exist throughout the association.

It is generally acknowledged that ALA is most effective when it speaks as one voice, that of the “collective membership.” In addition, the best decisions are made when a variety of perspectives are taken into consideration. For these reasons, it is imperative that every effort be made to reach agreement upon a unified position. 

Because many situations where the association needs to take a position involve responding quickly, it is also imperative that there be a solid base of ongoing communication and dialog in place prior to a crisis. This requires a commitment on the part of all units to continuous, ongoing communication and collaboration before a crisis hits.

The ideal goal should be to reach a compromise, consensus, or common ground prior to issuing a position statement.   In situations where no common ground is found, units should use electronic communication and face to face meeting opportunities at the next Midwinter Meeting or Annual Conference to discuss new policy and related positions for consideration by Council, and to strengthen ongoing communication and mutual understanding.

